


 

Welcome to this special 

edition of the Walsingham 

.?QMF?NN?LȻ Ɉ3IG?NBCHA <CA CM 

B;JJ?HCHAɉ ;N NB? .;NCIH;F 

Shrine and I do hope that you 

enjoy reading about the plans 

for the future of the shrine as 

well as current news and the 

activities of the Walsingham Association.  
 

This newsletter has a wide readership as it is sent 

to all members of the Association as well as being 

available to all pilgrims and visitors. If you are not 

a member of the Association I do ask you to 

consider membership as it is a wonderful way of 

keeping up to date with what is happening at 

Ɉ%HAF;H>ɇM .;T;L?NBɉ ;M Q?FF ;M JLIGINCHA NB? 

shrine. Would you also please pass on this 

newsletter to family, friends and neighbours.  

Those who come to Walsingham, always come 

again to their spiritual home. 
 

If you have any comments about the presentation 

of the newsletter or suggestions please do not 

hesitate to contact me. 
 

With my personal best wishes from Walsingham, 

 

 
Julian Foord 

Editor 
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Dear Friends,  
 

I have been appointed by the bishops to run, develop and 

promote the Shrine. What has become very clear since I arrived 

is the great love for Walsingham among so many people, the 

wish to see it developed to be able to serve the thousands of 

pilgrims who come regularly each year, and to be in a position 

to welcome the thousands who have yet to visit and experience 

the peace and message of this most holy place, which is known 

;M Ɇ%HAF;H>ɇM .;T;L?NBȻɇ 
 

When, in 1061, Our Lady appeared to Richeldis, the lady of the 

G;HILȼ 3B? ;ME?> NB;N Ɇ; BIOM? <? <OCFN CH BIHIOL I@ GS 

M;FON;NCIHȼɇ NB;N CMȼ NI <OCF> ; L?JFC=; I@ NB? (IFS (IOM? I@ 

Nazareth, the place of the Annunciation. Our Lady reminds us 

NB;N ɆNB? 7IL> <?=;G? @F?MB ;H> FCP?> ;GIHAMN OMȻɇ 4B? 

message of Walsingham today is to proclaim to our needy world 

that the WORD became flesh and LIVES among us! 
 

Walsingham has a special part to play in converting hearts for 

the New Evangelisation. Through the invitation of Mary in 

prayer, pilgrimage, retreat, reconciliation and healing, we 

encounter the Living God. Guided by the message of the Mother 

I@ 'I>ȼ G?H ;H> QIG?H G;S ?RJ?LC?H=? 'I>ɇM -?L=S ;H> (CM 

unconditional Love. 
 

As we prepare for this Year of Mercy, which begins on the Feast 

I@ NB? )GG;=OF;N? #IH=?JNCIHȼ țNB $?=?G<?L ȕȓȔȘȼ /OL ,;>SɇM 

Shrine invites all men and women to conversion of heart 

through prayer, study, generosity and evangelisation. I invite 

you to assist us through your prayers and penances to help in 

the renewal of the Shrine.  
 

With my blessing and prayers, 

 
 
 

 
 Mgr John Armitage 

 Rector 

Mgr John Armitage  
Rector  

............................................... 

Mgr John & the Missionaries of Charity  
with the 3 year plan for the Shrine  

......... 
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Cardinal Vincent Nichols said: Ɉ) 

am delighted to learn that Mgr 
John Armitage is to take up this 

position. His deep devotion to Our 
Blessed Lady, his remarkable 

pastoral drive and enthusiasm, 
make his appointment a moment 

of great promise not only for the 
shrine but also for the Church in 

this country and for our mission. I 
thank most warmly Bishop Alan 
Williams of Brentwood Diocese, for 

his generosity of spirit in agreeing 
to this appointment. Mgr Armitage 

has long played a vital part in the 
life of Brentwood Diocese and his 

FIMM QCFF <? E??HFS @?FN <S G;HSȻɉ 

 

Bishop Alan Hopes of East Anglia 
said: Ɉ) ;G >?FCABN?> NB;N -AL 

John Armitage has accepted the 
appointment to be the new Rector 

of the Shrine of Our Lady at 
Walsingham. He has been coming 

to Walsingham since 1976 and has 
a deep devotion to and love for 

Our Lady and her shrine. He will 
bring to this responsibility a huge 

amount of pastoral and practical 
experience with a love for people 
and especially for the most 

deprived and vulnerable of our 
society.  Bui ld ing on his 

JL?>?=?MMILMɇ QILEȼ ) EHIQ NB;N B? 
will bring vision, enthusiasm and 

boundless energy to the task 

<?@IL? BCGȻɉ 



)H NB? Ɉ=FIM?>ɉ M?;MIH NB?L? 

was a flurry of activity at 

Elmham House as work 

went apace to increase the 

provision of en suite 

accommodation in 

response to requests from 

several pilgrims. I would 

like to pay tribute to our 

catering and housekeeping 

staff who worked up until 

?F?P?H Iɇ=FI=E ;N HCABN 

decorating the rooms; this 

meant that the new rooms 

were ready for the first 

bookings on Good Friday 

and helped reduce the 

overall cost. The rooms look 

really lovely and are very 

comfortable. I was in 

conversation last week with 

a couple of pilgrims from 

Denmark and they 

commented how much they 

liked their room, the peace 

and quiet, and the cooked 

breakfast, something that 

tends not to be offered in 

Denmark. 

 

The Feast of the 

Annunciation saw a 

landmark in the history of 

the National Shrine, the 

installation of our new 

rector, Mgr John Armitage, 

by Bishop Alan Hopes. The 

ceremony was very 

impressive, with the 

chancellor of the diocese 

L?;>CHA NB? <CMBIJɇM =B;LA? 

to Mgr John. A lighter note 

was struck by Mgr John in 

his homily when he told us 

that Bishop Alan Williams 

had asked him into his 

office for a cup of tea and 

asked him if he would like 

to go to Walsingham. Mgr 

John thought he meant to 

collect something that 

Bishop Alan had forgotten. 

Ɉ.Iȼɉ L?JFC?> NB? <CMBIJȼ 

Ɉ;M L?=NILɀɉ 7? ;L? ;FF 

delighted that he accepted. 

 

The first large pilgrimage of 

the year was on Palm 

Sunday when over a 

thousand members of the 

Filipino Community 

travelled to Walsingham, 

one coach from as far as 

Bristol! As usual they 

processed with their 

tableaux of scenes from 

Holy Week down to the 

Shrine, but sadly in 

persistent rain. On arrival 

the heavens opened and a 

gale blew, worthy of the 

weather at the Mass 

celebrated by Pope Francis 

at Taclaban in the 

Philippines.  We should 

have had Mass outside but 

somehow most of us 

managed to squeeze into 

the Chapel of Reconciliation 

but it was literally standing 

room only and little chance 

NI EH??F ;N NB? ɈCH=;LH;NOMɉȻ 

Their priest had been asked 

by a fellow Jesuit that 

morning what was the 

nature of Filipino 

Catholicism? He had 

L?JFC?>Ƚ Ɉ&?MNCP? L;NB?L NB;H 

reflective, visual rather than 

;O>CNILSɉȻ )N CM NI NB? AL?;N 

credit of these pilgrims that 

they remained festive in 

such bad conditions and 

there was a special sense of 

celebration at the Mass. 

......... 

04 

E
v

e
n

ts
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The Easter Triduum was celebrated with 

solemnity and then joy. Student Cross arrived 

with their crosses on the afternoon of Good 

Friday and kept the vigil on Easter Saturday. 

This year Mgr John welcomed some 

seminarians from the USA who served at Mass 

and generally helped. I have never seen such 

tall servers. (They told me they were 

basketball players!) 

 

The Divine Mercy novena was prayed, 

beginning on Good Friday as preparation for 

Divine Mercy Sunday when, after Mass, a 

programme of devotions and talks were led by 

Mgr John; it was good to see this day 

reinstated as part of the yearly programme.    

In March there was the pilgrimage of the 

Ecumenical Marian Pilgrimage Trust and 

Bishop Hopes presided and preached at the 

catholic Mass attended by representatives of 

the Orthodox, Melkite, Anglican and Methodist 

churches. Bishop Hopes said that 

Mary could be a focus of unity 

amongst the churches and referred 

NI #B;LF?M 7?MF?SɇM >?PINCIH NI -;LSȻ 

Wesley wrote to a catholic friend at a 

time when to practise the faith was 

MNCFF CFF?A;FȽ ɈC@ Q? =;HHIN ;M S?N NBCHE 

alike in all things, at least we may 

FIP? ;FCE?Ȼɉ 

 

I am glad to say that we have had 

several resident pilgrim groups at 

Elmham House already and it is good 

to see friends meeting each other 

and sharing memories, news and 

views. We will have the first major 

pilgrimage, the Diocese of Salford, on 

the first Saturday of May and the first 

Tamil pilgrimage on the Sunday. As 

the coaches come down the lane I 

will know that we are well into the 

pilgrimage season, as pilgrims return 

NI %HAF;H>ɇM .;T;L?NB CH NB?CL 

hundreds and thousands. If you have 

any questions about any pilgrimages 

please do not hesitate to contact me. 

Our website 

www.walsingham.org.uk/

romancatholic  has details of our 

weekly programme (one week in 

advance) and the whole Pilgrimage 

Calendar. 

 

 
Julian Foord 

Pilgrimage Coordinator 

http://www.walsingham.org.uk


SAT 

27 
Ordinariate of Our Lady of 

Walsingham Pilgrimage 

SUN 

24 
Solemnity of Pentecost & 

Diocese of East Anglia Adult 

Confirmation Mass  

TUE 

26 
East Anglian Children's 

Pilgrimage  

 

SUN 

31 
Solemnity of the Most Holy 

Trinity & "A Day with Mary" 

Pilgrimage  

SAT 

6 
National Divine Mercy 

Pilgrimage 

SUN 

7 
Solemnity of the Body and 

Blood of Christ 

FRI 

12 
Solemnity of the Most Sacred 

Heart of Jesus 

SAT 

13 
Feast of the Immaculate Heart 

of Mary & Diocese of 

Northampton   

SAT 

20 
Vocations Pilgrimage 

SUN 

21 
Diocese of Nottingham 
  

WED 

24 
Solemnity of the Birth of St 

John the Baptist  

SUN 

28 
Solemnity of SS Peter and Paul 

& Caribbean Pilgrimage 

SAT 

4 
Marist Pilgrimage 
  

SUN 

5 
SVP Pilgrimage for the Sick 
  

MON  

6 
Evening Service for UCM 

Pilgrimage  

TUE 

7 
Union of Catholic Mothers' 

Pilgrimage 
11:30 Mass 

SAT 

11 
Carmelite Pilgrimage 
 

SUN 

12 
Tamil Two Pilgrimage 
No 12 noon Mass in English at the Shrine. 

It will be celebrated in the Church of the 

Annunciation in the village 

SAT 

18 
Diocese of Hallam 

 
  

SUN 

19 
Syro-Malabar Pilgrimage 

 

SUN 

26 
'L;H>J;L?HNMɇ 0CFALCG;A? 
  

SAT 

1 
St Patrick's Missionary Society 

 
  

SUN 

2 
Leicester Syro-Malabar 

Pilgrimage  

........................................................... Calendar ³2015 
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MON  

3 
New Dawn Conference 
Monday 3rd ð Saturday 8th  

THU  

6 
Feast of the Transfiguration of 

the Lord 
 



SAT 

26 
Diocese of Leeds & Faith and 

Light Pilgrimage  

SUN 

16 
Solemnity of the Assumption of 

the Blessed Virgin Mary 
  

THU  

27 
Youth 2000 
Thursday 27th ð Bank Holiday Monday 31st  

 

SUN 

30 
Latin Mass Society 
 

MON  

31 
Our Lady, Queen of Peace, 

Pilgrimage 
Bank Holiday Monday 

SUN 

6 
The Dowry of Mary Pilgrimage 
 

TUE 

8 
The Birthday of the Blessed 

Virgin Mary 

FRI 

11 
Order of Malta Pilgrimage 

arrives 
 

SAT 

12 
Most Holy Name of Mary 
 

SUN 

13 
Order of Malta Pilgrimage for 

the Sick 
 

THU  

24 
Solemnity of Our Lady of 

Walsingham 

SUN 

27 
Pro-life Pilgrimage  
 

SAT 

3 
Jesus Youth UK 
 

WED 

7 
Our Lady of the Rosary 
 

SAT 

10 
Polish Pilgrimage 
 

SAT 

31 
Diocese of Middlesbrough 
Sat 31st October / Sun 1st November   

 

SUN 

1 
Solemnity of All Saints 
 

MON  

2 
Commemoration of All Souls 
 

TUE 

3 
Walsingham Association 

Members' Retreat 
Tue 3rd November - Fri 6th November 

SUN 

8 
Remembrance Sunday 
11am Remembrance Day service at the 
Walsingham War Memorial 
12 noon Mass 

SUN 

22 
Solemnity of Christ the King 
 

TUE 

8 
Solemnity of the Immaculate 

Conception 
Beginning of the Holy Year of Mercy 

SUN 

13 
Advent Carol Service 
3pm 

........................................................... Calendar ³2015 

TUE 

24 
Solemnity Of The Nativity Of 

Our Lord 
8.30 pm Vigil and Blessing of the Crib, 

followed by Solemn Mass 

SUN 

27 
Feast of the Holy Family 
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SUN 

20 
Syro-Malankaran Pilgrimage  

FRI 

6 
Walsingham Association  

AGM Weekend 
Fri 6th November - Sun 8th November 

SAT 

15 
Ecumenical Vigil Procession 

through the village  



......... 
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Wal s i ngh am  
Ass oc iat i on  

Dear Member, I am writing this on a lovely 

sunny afternoon towards the end of April. I 

heard that it is a particularly good year for 

cherry blossom and that is certainly true in 

North Norfolk, also with some lovely 

magnolias and camellias out and I even 

saw a japonica in bloom at the Anglican 

Shrine, admittedly in a walled garden. 

Chaucer described April as the cruellest 

month as there can still be hard frosts and 

those poor blossoms will suffer so I have 

my fingers crossed. However there is a 

feeling of optimism and growth and I hope 

that the winter has not been too harsh a 

time for you. 

 

Just before our accommodation opened 

we had the Spring Meeting for members 

and this year there was an extraordinary 

general meeting at which an amendment 

to the guidelines for the Association was 

discussed and put to the vote. The 

amendment was that the terms of office 

for all members of the National Executive 

should be reduced to two years, though for 

those standing to be Vice Chairman who, 

under normal circumstances goes on to be 

chairman, there would be a total term of four 

years served, previously six years. It was felt 

that with all the commitments that many 

members have, often including looking after 

grandchildren, this is more reasonable, and 

the amendment was passed by a large 

majority. 

 

If you would be interested in joining the 

Executive Committee and would like an 

informal chat, do please give me a ring or 

email me. The committee do a very 

important job ɒ as well as having some fun 

and becoming good friends. There are three 

Committee meetings a year as well as the 

Spring Meeting and AGM weekend and travel 

expenses are paid. Branch and individual 

members are most welcome to stand.  

Nominations are due to me at the 

Association Office by Saturday 26th 

September. 

 

In the afternoon, our new rector led an 

inspiring question and answer session where 

he shared his vision for the future of the 

National Shrine with us. There was a tangible 

sense of excitement in the room as he spoke 

and the Association looks forward to sharing 

in this vision. Then, as usual, we enjoyed a 

really magnificent Gala Supper where 

conversation flowed. I had the great fortune 

to sit next to Fr Augustine Hoey OSB, who 

was telling me about his first visit to 

Walsingham in 1933. The Slipper Chapel had 

not yet been declared the National Shrine 

and at the Anglican Shrine, only the Holy 

House had been built, not yet the shrine 

church around it. I felt very much a new boy: 

my first visit to Walsingham was in 1976, 

forty years 

later! 



A few other points and reminders: 

Retreat:  There are already twenty members 

signed up for the retreat, Tuesday 3rd to 

Friday 6th November, led by our rector, Mgr 

John Armitage. If you would like to come just 

contact this office, by phone if that is easier. 

You are most welcome to bring a guest who 

is not a member of the Association. 
 

AGM Weekend:  If you would like to come to 

the AGM weekend Friday 6th to Sunday 8th 

November and have filed the booking form 

QBC=B Q;M CH NB? -;L=B -?G<?LMɇ H?QMF?NN?L 

ɈNII =;L?@OFFSɀɉȼ DOMN =IHN;=N G? ;H> ) =;H 

M?H> SIO ;HINB?LȻ !M CN QCFF <? -AL *IBHɇM 

first AGM weekend and dinner I am very keen 

that we are well represented to welcome 

him. 
 

If you have never been and would like to get 

a flavour of the retreat and the AGM 

Q??E?H> M?? "LSIHS &IF?SɇM ;LNC=F? CH NBCM 

newsletter (page 10).  

 

Gifting Membership:  Do remember it is 

possible to Gift membership of the 

Association to another to mark a special 

occasion or simply to say thanks - just 

contact this office for a form. 

Subscriptions and Donations:  The now not-

so-new system of Membership Records and 

payments for individual members seems to 

be working well and any teething problems 

ironed out (how is that for a mixed 

metaphor?!). I am most grateful to those 

members who contacted me with 

suggestions for improvements. I am also 

most grateful for all those who have given 

donations. At all levels these really do make 

a difference. I do ask for your understanding 

that not all donations can be acknowledged 

and I ask you to accept this as a personal 

ɈNB;HE SIOȻɉ 
 

National Draw:  All members should have 

received two books of Draw tickets; thank 

you for supporting the Draw and to all those 

who have made a donation on top of the 

ticket price; also a very big thank you to the 

branches that support these sales. Last year 

the proceeds of the Draw went towards the 

upgrading of the lounges in Elmham House. 
 

If ever I can be of any help or you have any 

suggestions about the Association or this 

newsletter, please do not hesitate to contact 

me. It is always good to hear from you. 
 

With my very best wishes and prayers from 

Walsingham; may Our Lady of Walsingham 

keep you in her care. 
 

 

 

 

Julian Foord 

National Secretary 

......... 
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